
 

Department of Commerce, Community, 
and Economic Development 

 
DIVISION OF CORPORATIONS, BUSINESS 

AND PROFESSIONAL LICENSING 
Juneau Office 

 
P.O. Box 110806 

Juneau, Alaska 99811-0806 
Main: 907.465.2550 

Fax: 907.465.2974 
March 17, 2020 
 
The Honorable Natasha von Imhof 
The Honorable Bert Stedman 
Co-Chairs, Senate Finance Committee 
Alaska State Capitol, Rooms 516 and 518 
Juneau, Alaska 99801 
 
RE: SB 172 Follow-Up Information from the Governor’s Office of Boards and Commissions 
 
 
Dear Co-Chairs von Imhof and Stedman: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to discuss SB 172 and the extension of the State Medical Board. The 
committee requested the following information: 
 
• A list of previous board members showing their term dates, if their terms expired, if they resigned, or were 

removed; 
• Why the members with unexpired terms were removed; 
• How board members were notified of changes to their appointments and a copy of that correspondence; and 
• A list of current board members and their appointment and term expiration dates. 

 
The Governor’s Office of Boards and Commissions asked the Division of Corporations, Business, and Professional 
Licensing to submit this follow-up response on their behalf. 
 
Per AS 08.64.010 and AS 08.01.035, the State Medical Board is an eight-member board that has a term limit of two 
full or partial consecutive terms. All members of the State Medical Board serve at the pleasure of the Governor.  
 
When a member reaches the end of service, staff of the governor’s office of Boards and Commissions will call 
members to notify them of the change. A follow up letter from the governor is then sent thanking them for their 
service (attached).  
 
The Legislative Budget and Audit report dated April 26, 2019, entitled A Sunset Review of the Department of 
Commerce, Community, and Economic Development (DCCED), State Medical Board, showed significant 
compliance concerns regarding the State Medical Board. The report conclusion states: 

• Board actions were inconsistently reported to the FSMB (Federation of State Medical Boards). 
• The board did not adopt controlled substance prescription database registration regulations. 
• The board did not ensure licensees register with the controlled substance prescription database.  

 
With six of eight seats open for appointment (five seats expired plus one resignation), the governor felt it was the 
opportune time to take the board in a new direction with the goal of correcting the audit’s serious concerns. He is 
confident that their talents, expertise, and dedication will enable them to get up to speed quickly to carry out their 
duties of protecting Alaskans. The board has already scheduled training for their members who have spent the past 
few weeks learning and understanding their roles. The previous board met in February and new appointments to the 

https://gov.alaska.gov/services/boards-and-commissions/fact-sheet/?board=061
http://legaudit.akleg.gov/docs/audits/sunset/dcced/20118-Med-Board-WEB.pdf
http://legaudit.akleg.gov/docs/audits/sunset/dcced/20118-Med-Board-WEB.pdf


 

board were made in March, which will allow ample time for the members to be ready for their next regularly schedule 
quarterly meeting in May. The governor takes the public health concerns of COVID-19 and the PDMP issue very 
seriously, as evidenced in his March 11, 2020, declaration and the timing of the appointees to the State Medical Board.  
 
The previous board membership: 
 

Seat Name Appointed Expired Status  
Physician Sai-Ling Liu 3/1/2014 3/1/2022 Resigned 
Physician Joy Neyhart 3/1/2016 3/1/2020 Not reappointed at end of term 
Physician Steven Humphreys 11/25/2014 3/1/2020 Resigned at end of term 
Physician Bruck Clift 3/1/2016 3/1/2020 Not reappointed at end of term 
Physician Catherine Hyndman 12/18/2017 3/1/2020 Not reappointed at end of term 
Public Camille Carlson 3/1/2012 3/1/2020 Termed out 
Public Douglas Mertz 3/1/2017 3/1/2021 Replaced  
Physician 
Assistant Timothy Olson 3/1/2017 3/1/2021 Replaced  

 
 
A current roster is below and can be found at https://gov.alaska.gov/services/boards-and-
commissions/roster/?board=061.  
 

Seat Name Appointed Expired 
Physician Samuel Abbate 3/1/2020 3/1/2024 
Physician Larry Daugherty 3/1/2020 3/1/2024 
Physician Christopher Gay 2/4/2020 3/1/2022 
Physician Steve Parker 3/1/2020 3/1/2024 
Physician Richard Wein 3/1/2020 3/1/2024 
Public David Boswell 3/1/2020 3/1/2024 
Public Linda Mielke 3/2/2020 3/1/2021 
Physician 
Assistant Sarah Bigelow Hood 3/2/2020 3/1/2021 

 
If you require any additional information, please let me know. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Sara Chambers 
Director 
 
 
 
CC: Gina Ritacco, Director, Boards and Commissions 
 Glenn Hoskinson, Special Assistant, DCCED 
 
Enclosures 

https://gov.alaska.gov/services/boards-and-commissions/roster/?board=061
https://gov.alaska.gov/services/boards-and-commissions/roster/?board=061
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